Waltham City Council Minutes of the meeting of Monday, February 11, 2013 

City Council Chambers, 610 Main Street, Waltham


President Waddick called the regular meeting of the Waltham City Council to order at 8:00 P.M.  City Clerk Rosario C. Malone called the roll. Present at roll call were Councillors Brasco, Curtin, Darcy, Doucette, Giordano, LeBlanc, Logan, Marchese, McMenimen, Romard, Rourke, Tarallo, Stanley, Vizard and Waddick. (15)

The Clerk read the Council Prayer, and then the President led the City Council in the Pledge of Allegiance.

Councillor Giordano requested a moment of silence for our men and women in the armed services serving around the world. A moment of silence was observed.

Councillor Logan moved to accept the minutes from January 28, 2013 as amended. On a voice vote, the minutes were accepted. 
Councillor Curtin moved to take a resolution out of order. On a voice vote, the motion was approved. Councillor Curtin presented a resolution commending the Lollibots for all their hard work. Councillor Curtin moved to suspend the rules and act on the resolution without committee reference. On a voice vote, the rules were suspended. Councillor Curtin moved to adopt the resolution. On a voice vote, the resolution was adopted.

The Clerk read rule 29 A 
Public Hearings

Fuel Storage

Due notice having been given, President Waddick opened the public hearing on the petition from John Hancock Life Ins. Co., Owner, with an address of 197 Clarendon Street, Boston MA 02116; AstraZeneca Pharmaceuticals, Tenant, with an address of 35 Gatehouse Drive, Waltham MA 02451, and Rolf Jensen & Associates, Inc., Petitioner, with an address of 1661 Worcester Road Suite 501, Framingham, MA 01701, hereby petition the City Council for a fuel storage license for one (1) office\ laboratory building. The project includes seventy  (70) gallons of flammable liquids for laboratory use. Property located at 266 Second Avenue, Parcel 2-6, Property ID# R039 002-0008.

President Waddick opened the public hearing to those wishing to speak in favor of the petition. Speaking in favor was Jeremy Lebowitz, representing the petitioner.  No one stood in favor. No one spoke or stood in opposition. President Waddick closed that part of the public hearing and opened it to questions from Councillors. Councillor Romard had fire concerns. Councillor Romard requested more details. Councillor Logan indicated that the advertising was in error. Councillor Logan moved to have the petitioner consider before the close of the meeting withdrawal of the application. On a voice vote, the motion for the petitioner to consider withdrawal was approved.

      Special Permit

Due notice having been given, President Waddick opened the public hearing on the petition from Keith M. Gilbert, Trustee of the Winter Street Trust, with an address of 385 Winter Street, Waltham, Massachusetts 02451 petitions the City Council to grant a special permit to allow a further increase in Floor Area Ratio (FAR) to 0.5867 pursuant to § 3.511 and § 3.521 of the Zoning Ordinance of the City of Waltham and to grant a special permit for a specific use, namely to continue to utilize the property for hotel purposes, pursuant to § 3.512, § 3.617, and  § 3.552 of the Zoning Ordinance of the City of Waltham, as shown on a revised site plan as to the following locus.

The locus is known and numbered as 385-387 Winter Street and is shown in the "Atlas City of Waltham, Massachusetts" as follows

· R031-001-0001

The Petitioner requests both petitions be combined in a single special permit pursuant to the provisions of § 3.513 of the Zoning Ordinance of the City of Waltham.  The combined special permit is proposed to modify an existing special permit granted June 25, 2001, City Council Order No. 29341.

The above property is located entirely in a Limited Commercial Zoning District.

The legal owner of the land is the Winter Street Trust, Keith M. Gilbert, Trustee, with an address of 385 Winter Street, Waltham, Massachusetts 02451.

President Waddick opened the public hearing to those wishing to speak in favor of the petition. Speaking in favor were Richard Dacey, attorney for the petitioner and Keith Gilbert the petitioner.   No one stood in favor. No one spoke or stood in opposition. President Waddick closed that part of the public hearing and opened it to questions from Councillors. Councillor Tarallo, as Ward Councillor requested larger set of plans and copies of early decisions to be furnished for the Ordinances and Rules Committee. Councillor Logan asked if unions would be used. The response was if they applied and qualified for the work.  Councillor Marchese had concerns regarding the storm drains in the Chesterbrook area. Councillor Romard requested that residents be notified when blasting would be occurring. President Waddick closed the public hearing and referred the special permit application to the Ordinances and Rules Committee. 

Communications from the Mayor

The Clerk read the following communications from the Mayor and each, in turn, was referred.
1. Respectfully request acceptance of a gift of a computer designed for use by the seniors to the Council on Aging. 

Referred to the Finance Committee 

2. Respectfully request acceptance of a gift account for donations for a Volunteer Tree Planting Program for the City of Waltham. 

Referred to the Finance Committee 

3. Respectfully submitting the final betterments for Mt. Walley Road.

Referred to the Finance Committee 

4. Respectfully submitting a draft FOG Ordinance for your review. 

Referred to the Ordinances and Rules Committee 

5.  Respectfully submitting a recommendation and a request for a response regarding  downtown parking. 

Referred to the Committee of the Whole 

Licenses. All licenses were forwarded to the Licenses and Franchises Committee 

Renewal for Tables and Chairs pursuant to Chapter 17 Section 17-7.2 of the General Ordinances of the City of Waltham for Lizzy’s Ice Cream, 367 Moody Street.

New Business

Jeremy Lebowitz submitted a request to withdraw an application for a fuel storage license for John Hancock Life Ins. Co., Owner, with an address of 197 Clarendon Street, Boston MA 02116; AstraZeneca Pharmaceuticals, Tenant, with an address of 35 Gatehouse Drive, Waltham MA 02451, and Rolf Jensen & Associates, Inc., Petitioner, with an address of 1661 Worcester Road Suite 501, Framingham, MA 01701. Councillor Logan moved to act on the request without committee reference. On a voice vote, the motion was approved. Councillor Logan moved to grant the withdrawal. The roll was called. Voting yea were Councillors Brasco, Curtin, Darcy, Doucette, Giordano, LeBlanc, Logan, Marchese, McMenimen, Romard, Rourke, Stanley, Tarallo, and Vizard. By a 14 to 0 vote, the withdrawal was granted.  

Request from NStar Electric to withdraw the petition for a grant of location for 256 Second Avenue. 
Councillor Logan moved to act on the withdrawal without committee reference.  On a voice vote, the rules were suspended. Councillor Logan moved to grant the withdrawal. 

The roll was called. Voting yea were Councillors Brasco, Curtin, Darcy, Doucette, Giordano, LeBlanc, Logan, Marchese, McMenimen, Romard, Rourke, Stanley, Tarallo, and Vizard. By a 14 to 0 vote, the withdrawal was granted.  Order # 31870

Mass Port request. 

Mass Port letter request from Hocine Bouchdamene, 400 Governor’s Park # 17, Winthrop MA and HB Livery Service, 12 Rear Dale Street, Waltham. 

Referred to the Licenses and Franchises Committee

Boston Properties petitions the City Council for an extension of time to act on a special permit until March 28, 2013 for property located at 470, 486, and 504 Totten Pond Road. 

Councillor Tarallo moved to suspend the rules and act on the time extension without committee reference.  On a voice vote, the rules were suspended. Councillor Tarallo moved to grant the time extension.  The roll was called. Voting yea were Councillors Brasco, Curtin, Darcy, Doucette, Giordano, LeBlanc, Logan, Marchese, McMenimen, Romard, Rourke, Stanley, Tarallo, and Vizard. By a 14 to 0 vote, the withdrawal was granted.  Order # 31872.

Chipotle Mexican Grill of Colorado LLC petitions the City Council for an extension of time to act on a special permit until March 31, 2013 for property located at 1030 Main Street.

Councillor Tarallo moved to suspend the rules and act on the time extension without committee reference.  On a voice vote, the rules were suspended. Councillor Tarallo moved to grant the time extension.  The roll was called. Voting yea were Councillors Brasco, Curtin, Darcy, Doucette, Giordano, LeBlanc, Logan, Marchese, McMenimen, Romard, Rourke, Stanley, Tarallo, and Vizard. By a 14 to 0 vote, the withdrawal was granted.  Order # 31871.

John Hancock Life Ins. Co., Owner, with an address of 197 Clarendon Street, Boston MA 02116; AstraZeneca Pharmaceuticals, Tenant, with an address of 35 Gatehouse Drive, Waltham MA 02451, and Rolf Jensen & Associates, Inc., Petitioner, with an address of 1661 Worcester Road Suite 501, Framingham, MA 01701, petitions the City Council for a leave to withdraw without prejudice the application for a fuel storage licenses Councillor Logan moved to suspend the rules and act on the application without committee reference. On a voice vote, the rules were suspended. Councillor Logan moved to grant the leave to withdraw. The roll was called. Voting yea were Councillors Brasco, Curtin, Darcy, Doucette, Giordano, LeBlanc, Logan, McMenimen, Romard, Rourke, Stanley, Tarallo, and Vizard. By a 14 to 0 vote, the leave to withdraw was granted.

Councillor Logan moved to be recognized. President Waddick recognized Councillor Logan. Councillor Logan moved to take out of the Committee of the Whole his resolution relative to snow plowing.  Councillor Logan requested that the Mayor and the CPW Director be invited to attend the next meeting of the Committee of the Whole on February 19, 2013. Councillor Doucette commended on the safety issue that the poorly plowed streets caused. Councillor Tarallo’s concerns were for the safety for school children and residents. Councillor Stanley commented on the lack of planning by the city. Councillor Stanley requested that the CPW Director Chiasson review the plans used by boarding city and towns and report to the City Council by March 31, 2013. Councillor Brasco was outraged by the poor job of plowing and the cleanup after the storm. Councillor Logan moved to recommit the resolution to the Committee of the Whole. On a voice vote, the resolution was recommitted. 

Resolutions

Resolution presented by Councillor Darcy relative to the city domain name.

Referred to the E-Committee. 

Committee Reports

Licenses and Franchises Committee

The Licenses and Franchises Committee recommended that the renewal of a Class II Motor Vechiles License for Metrowest Motors, 477 Main Street be granted.

Councillor Logan moved the action of the committee be the action of the City Council. On a voice vote, the license renewal was granted. 

Councillor Marchese moved to have the application recommitted. On a voice vote, the application was recommitted.

The Licenses and Franchises Committee recommended that the fuel storage license for BJ Wholesale Club #205, 66 Seyon Street be granted with the following conditions.
1) Granting of License shall be in compliance with Plans dated 1/25/13: Sheets PT-1 PT-2 PT-3 E-1 / Engineer Greenberg Farrow - Stamped Stephen J. Powers Civil Engineer;

2) Delivery Hours for the propane shall only be allowed on Monday thru Friday from 10:00 A.M to 5:00 P.M.  No propane deliveries on Sundays or Holidays.  No propane delivery on Saturdays, EXCEPT deliveries shall be permitted on a Saturday immediately before a Legal Holiday between the hours of 10:00 A. M to 5:00 P.M on that Saturday only.

3) Propane delivery trucks shall use the River Street/Pleasant Street commercial routes to access and to leave the site.

4) Any person dispensing the propane or working in the propane dispensing area must be fully trained in dispensing propane.

5) Whenever the propane dispensing enclosure is unattended, the gate shall be locked and the enclosure shall be inaccessible to the public.

6) At no time shall any customer or untrained employee be allowed inside the enclosure where the propane is being dispensed.  

7) Overnight storage of unused propane containers is prohibited within the propane dispensing area or outside of BJ’s Wholesale Club.  

8) Hours of operation for the dispensing of propane shall not exceed the hours of the Seyon Street BJ’s Wholesale Club store.  

9) The 4 parking spaces for propane customers shall have additional pavement markings identifying them as for PROPANE PARKING ONLY.

10) At no time shall customers be allowed to bring used or refilled Propane Tanks into BJ’s Store.

The Licenses and Franchises Committee recommended that the fuel storage license for 24-30 Elm Street be granted with the following conditions.

18 vehicles 500 Gal. waste oil.
1) Licensee shall comply with Plans dated 2/1/13 – Stamped by Robert Bibbo 

2) Parking indoors for not more than 18 vehicles total. 

3) All commercial vehicles stored / parked in the building must be for the operation of the Licensee’s oil business only.

4) In the 18 vehicle total, the petitioner may store one (1) backhoe, and no other  

    
construction or earth moving equipment.  

Councillor Logan moved the action of the committee be the action of the City Council. On a voice vote, the fuel storage license was granted with conditions.
The Licenses and Franchises Committee recommended that the petition submitted by NStar Electric Company and Verizon New England Inc., for 

 Second Avenue Southeasterly side approximately 3151’+ feet southwest of Winter Street. Install one (1) new pole 557/27A   WO#1894632 be placed on file 

The matter was withdrawn by Nstar. 
Finance Committee

The Finance Committee recommended that the City Council accept a gift in the amount of $500.00 from Gordon LeBlanc to help the City with holiday lights.

Councillor Curtin moved the action of the committee be the action of the City Council. On a voice vote, the order was adopted. Order # 31869

The Finance Committee recommended that the City Council accept an award of $ 7,625.00 from the Commonwealth of Massachusetts Office of Public Safety for FY2013 Student Awareness of Fire Education (S.A.F.E) Grant. 

Councillor Curtin moved the action of the committee be the action of the City Council. On a voice vote, the order was adopted. Order # 31868

The Finance Committee recommended that the City Council accepts the Mass Decontamination Unit (MDU) grant in the amount of $2,000. from Executive Office of Health and Human Services.

Councillor Curtin moved the action of the committee be the action of the City Council. On a voice vote, the order was adopted. Order # 31867

The Finance Committee recommended that a transfer of funds in the amount of $7,013,004.00 from health insurance trust fund to the general fund and a transfer from general fund to Other Post Employment Benefit (OPEB) Trust fund Account # 691-135-3590-3590.00 be approved.

Councillor Curtin moved the action of the committee be the action of the City Council. On a voice vote, the order was adopted. Order # 31866

The Finance Committee recommended that the resolution relative to the Senior Work Program be approved. 
Councillor Curtin moved the action of the committee be the action of the City Council. The order to increase the amount of the Senior Work Off Program be adopted. On a voice vote, the order was adopted. Order # 31865
Councillor Logan  moved to adjourn. On a voice vote, the meeting adjourned at 11:15 PM.
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